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     For more than six months your Presbyterian Women have been studying this 
Horizons study guide, Who Is Jesus?  What a Difference a Lens Makes. Using scripture 
to explore how we learn who Jesus is, the author “developed the idea of the many lenses 
through which we see and discover Jesus’ identity”.  Their fourth lesson, and today’s 
appointed lectionary text, comes from the gospel of John, with the picture of Jesus as 
the Good Shepherd—the same Good Shepherd whom we know in the beloved Psalm 23:  
The Lord is my shepherd, I shall not want—because He gives us everything we need. 

     Hear now this Good News from John 10:1-10 (Peterson’s translation The Message). 

     As John tells Jesus’ story, by this point in his ministry Jesus is in real conflict with the 
Pharisees—those dedicated, powerful religious people who are so self-righteous, so 
certain they are always right. (But I have a soft spot for the Pharisees…I have always 
wished that I might have lived during Jesus’ time, to walk beside him on the paths of 
Galilee , to see the look on his face when he called the little children to come to him, to 
watch him reach out to touch the leper, to hear him speaking so gently and kindly to the 
women and other outcasts…But my greatest fear is that I would have been a Pharisee—
for they were, after all, the faithful, hard-working church folks who just wanted to follow 
all the rules to keep things under control…) The Pharisees have just confronted Jesus 
over his healing of the man born blind, because the healing took place on the Sabbath, 
and Jesus has explained:  I came into the world to bring everything into the clear light 
of day, making all the distinctions clear, so that those who have never seen will see, 
and those who have made a great pretense of seeing will be exposed as blind.  Some of 
the Pharisees ask themselves, Surely we are not blind, are we?  He cannot be talking 
about us!  So Jesus tries again, with these words that begin today’s text:   

Let me set this before you as plainly as I can…And Jesus explains with symbolic 
metaphors that some who want you to think they are shepherds, but don’t really care 
about sheep will try to jump over the gate of a sheep pen, underhandedly, but the Good 
Shepherd will be welcomed as he comes in right through the gate—and the sheep will 
know the difference!  They recognize him, they know his voice, and the Good Shepherd 
calls each one by name.  Isn’t that both wonderful and amazing to realize—that Jesus the 
Good Shepherd knows each one of us by name, knows all about us, when we are in 
trouble and when we are strong. 

     But perhaps for the Pharisees this was a scary thought—that Jesus could see into 
their hearts and minds and know their anger, their fears, and their insecurities.  John 



relates that the Pharisees are still confused by Jesus’ words—they had no idea what he 
is talking about.  They don’t get it, or perhaps they don’t want to understand his 
meaning.  So Jesus, ever patient, tries once again:  I’ll be explicit, then… Anyone who 
goes through me will be cared for—will freely go in and out, and find pasture… I came 
so that they can have real and eternal life, more and better life than they ever dreamed 
of. I am the Good Shepherd. Listen to that Good News again:  I came… 

WOW!  Isn’t that a marvelous promise, that Jesus the Good Shepherd gives us right now 
abundant life, even better than you could dream of…So, if at this point in the sermon 
you are ready to do some daydreaming, to let your mind wander a bit (we preachers 
know that happens, because it happens to us, too, when we aren’t preaching!)—then 
daydream about what an abundant life would mean for you…What would you need?  
What would you hope for?  And while you are dreaming, think, too, about what 
abundant life would mean for the rest of the world…No more starving babies, no more 
desperate refugees, no more wars, no more children in cancer units at St. Jude Hospital, 
no more power-hungry political figures, no more hurting, sick veterans who are ready to 
give up on life.  For it is time for us who are Christians to witness to the inclusive love of 
the Good Shepherd, who opens his arms wide to ANYONE who comes to him, and who 
cares for all their needs. 

Imagine in your mind’s eye Jesus the Good Shepherd tending to us all--see clearly this 
Jesus.  That shouldn’t be too hard, for we all know something about tending to things… 

If you are a student, here at the end of the semester you are really tending to your 
studies, as you finish up book reports, papers, and other important assignments.  And 
teachers, professors, all school officials are also extra busy in these next few weeks 
tending to details, to finish up.    Some of us this time of year are super busy tending to 
our gardens.  With all this rain, yards need mowing often, and those weeds keep 
growing!  Bob and I love to work outside in our yard, and it seems like we are always 
discovering some new weed variety!  Three years ago, after my stem cell transplant, I 
couldn’t work in the yard, so often I sat on my back porch and talked to the weeds:  
“Enjoy this summer,” I ‘d tell them, “because next year I’m coming after you with a 
vengeance!” Some of you tend to your business, your work-for-pay.  With ubiquitous 
iPad and smart phones, you can choose to keep tending to details 24-7…Maybe that is 
helpful, maybe not…Maybe your constant tending means you are neglecting other 
important things, maybe… 

Some of us tend to our homes and families. There is always cleaning and laundry to do—
right?!  (Thank goodness for washing machines and dryers!)  And grocery shopping is 
never-ending.  One Sunday since retirement Bob and I had the sniffles, and it was 
raining, so we did what normal folks do—we stayed home from church!  But I decided to 
do something I had never done in my life—I went to the grocery store (about 11:00).  
Alas, the parking lot was full!  Yes, homemaking takes a lot of tending. One other place 
that requires some serious tending is your church family.  Because I have heard so many 
wonderful stories about how you here at Blacksburg Presbyterian tend to the needs and 



concerns of your neighbors, near and far, I suspect that you are pretty good at tending to 
the cares and concerns of one another, too.  The story in Acts, which we read earlier, of 
how the first Christians took care of each other is really inspiring:  They committed 
themselves to the teaching of the apostles, the life together, the common meal, and the 
prayers…all the believers lived in wonderful harmony, holding everything in common.  
They sold whatever they owned and pooled their resources so that each person’s need 
was met. That’s real caring, for sure. 

And their neighbors noticed that they were different!  “Those Christians!  They have 
something special—I want that for my life”, and the church grew exponentially!  There is 
one more detail that I love—they were, the text says, “exuberant and joyful”—like our 
third world Christian sisters and brothers who dance down the aisle to bring their 
offering each Sunday.  Following Jesus the Good Shepherd isn’t a drag.  The early 
Christians really enjoyed this new life!  Listen up, Pharisees! 

     Do you know the story of Ruby Bridges?  When I lived in Boston, I got to hear child 
psychiatrist Robert Coles speak, and he talked about getting to know little Ruby and how 
she touched his life.  Ruby Bridges was just six years old when she helped integrate the 
public schools of New Orleans in the early 1960’s.  Dr. Coles met with her many times 
during those difficult days, to see how she was doing.  One day he asked her, “Ruby, how 
do you stand all those mean words and taunts the white people yell at you as you enter 
your school?”  Ruby said, simply, “Well, in Sunday School they teach me how Jesus will 
take care of me.  And they say we should pray for our enemies.  So every day I pray for 
those people, and they can’t hurt me.”  Now that is how Christians can make a difference 
in our world!   A little child shall lead us… 

     So this is the image of Jesus I hope you will take home to help you through your 
week:  See Jesus the Good Shepherd, who will  give you abundant life, who will carry 
you and tend to all your needs—beginning in a moment with these gifts of the sustaining 
bread and the cup of salvation from this Lord’s Table.  And let yourself be joyful!  Then 
follow Jesus out to serve our neighbors in the world, for they need to see the love of the 
Good Shepherd, too. 


